

DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 228 662

CS 504 145

AUTHOR Garrison, Bruce.
 TITLE Technological Developments in Journalism: The Impact of the Computer in the Newsroom.
 PUB DATE Apr 83
 NOTE 35p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the Southern Speech Communication Association (Orlando, FL, April 6-9, 1983).
 PUB TYPE Information Analyses (070) -- Speeches/Conference Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC02 Plus Postage.
 DESCRIPTORS Advertising; Computer Graphics; *Computer Oriented Programs; Facsimile Transmission; Information Retrieval; Information Storage; *Journalism; Layout (Publications); Literature Reviews; *Newspapers; *News Reporting; *Technological Advancement; Telecommunications; Videotex; Word Processing

ABSTRACT

A review of the literature for the past 7 years reveals that the computer serves several key functions in the newsroom. Its more dominant role is in word processing, or internal copy processing regardless of the source of the copy. Computers are also useful in reviewing documents for content analysis, for survey research in public opinion polls and surveys, and for secondary research of data gathered by other sources. Graphics capabilities have helped reporters to understand complex statistics and reports, and have aided advertising. Computerization is directly responsible for increasing the volume of news received by newspapers and even for how news is selected. Another recent development involves pagination, with newspapers laying out news space, headlines, and other editorial content using the computer. Other applications include the use of computerized index data bases for the storage and retrieval of information, facsimile transmission, and the printing of news on videotext. From the review of the literature, it appears that much of the research and development of computer applications in the newsroom in the remaining years will center on pagination, improved storage and retrieval of information, further movement toward all-terminal systems, and increased use of satellite technology for wire service transmissions of news. (A selected bibliography on computerization and the newspaper is appended.) (HOD)

 * Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made *
 * from the original document. *

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION
EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)

This document has been reproduced as
received from the person or organization
originating it.
Minor changes have been made to improve
reproduction quality.

• Points of view or opinions stated in this docu-
ment do not necessarily represent official NIE
position or policy.

TECHNOLOGICAL DEVELOPMENTS IN JOURNALISM:

THE IMPACT OF THE COMPUTER IN THE NEWSROOM

By Bruce Garrison
Department of Communication
University of Miami
Coral Gables, Florida

"PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS
MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

Bruce Garrison

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES
INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)."

A paper presented to the Mass Communication Division, Southern Speech
Communication Association for the annual convention, Orlando, Florida, April
5-8, 1983.

ED228662

S 504/45

Bruce Garrison is associate professor and coordinator of the journalism sequence in the Department of Communication at the University of Miami, P.O. Box 248127, Coral Gables, FL 33124 (305-284-2265).

He would like to thank the department for its support of his research for this paper. He would also like to thank graduate research assistant Orlando Mellado for his assistance in compiling the bibliography on the computer in the newsroom. Finally, he is grateful for the support of Diario Las Américas, which readily loaned its ANPA literature for review.

TECHNOLOGICAL DEVELOPMENTS IN JOURNALISM:

THE IMPACT OF THE COMPUTER IN THE NEWSROOM

Consider this statement:

"(T)echnology is blurring the traditional definitions of communications media as well as the uses to which these media have been put. The press, radio, television, telephony (sic), and various other forms of communication are now still quite distinguishable, but advances in technology will render these media much, much less distinct to the end user, the consumer, you and I in our homes and businesses in the future."

Dr. Solomon J. Buchsbaum
Executive Vice President
Bell Laboratories

Our communication environment is being altered; as we are told by Becker. He identifies at least six major trends, each of which involves the traditional print medium, the newspaper. Becker says these trends include (1) rapid increases in the number and kinds of sources of information, (2) eroding distinctions among most of the major media, (3) "demassification" of the media audiences with fragmentation, (4) an aging, changing audience which has less and less sexual distinctions with less and less available time for the media, (5) consolidation and development of cross ownership is continuing, and (6) an increasingly important role of the computer in all mass media industries.

Becker feels the combination of these trends will lead to the ultimate newspaper, one which is tailored specifically to individual readers with help of computer and cable/satellite communication. While we are heading toward these personalized newspapers, we obviously have not yet reached that stage. Yet the computer has become an integral part of the newspaper. The newspaper has become computerized in just about all departments and components of the product. Computers are in use in the newsroom in what are commonly called "front-end systems" to serve the "front office" newsroom (as opposed to the "back-end" production side). Computer front-end systems are elaborate word processing systems with massive storage capabilities vastly different from the TRS-80 Model III microcomputer hardware and SuperScript word processing software which was used to prepare this manuscript. But they really achieve the same end. Computers are also major forces today in advertising, circulation, the newspaper's library, the business office, and the printing plant. We have become completely dependent upon these logical devices.

A study conducted by Doyle Dane Bernbach predicts "media environments" will undergo significant changes in the next decade. Computer-based technologies will be responsible for these changes, which the report says, will include changes in information available and the format in which it is obtained, more localized "zoned" editions, more equitable pricing for advertising, space ordering will be facilitated by computer, and reproduction and use of color will improve, and videotext--the computer-supported electronic newspaper--- will replace traditional sections of the newspaper.⁴

We are at the cutting edge today. There is, as Schramm and Porter have noted, a special importance of the computer in the information revolution of the 1980s. They wrote the "ability to store almost endless amounts of information and retrieve it on demand brings us to consider the computer, which may well become the great communicating machine of the Information Revolution." While Schramm and Porter do not predict what will happen in the years to come in this decade they suggest it will be an exciting time for communicators. They liken what is happening today in this information revolution to the beginnings of the industrial revolution. "The men and women at the beginning of the Industrial Revolution must have had some of this same sense of uncertain destiny. Unlike them, however, we shall have something to say about what happens," they wrote.

The purpose of this research paper is to outline new technological developments applied to the newspaper. More specifically, the intent is to review literature relating to computerization of the newspaper newsroom. Because many of the functions of the newspaper are inter-related today by the computer in production, the newspaper's technological developments cannot be discussed without consideration for changes in other departments as well. This essay will review relevant scholarly and professional literature published in the last seven years on computerization of the newspaper newsroom. An accompanying selected bibliography is attached to this paper in Appendix A. It is also still in incomplete form, the product of a preliminary search and review of literature which is continuing at this time. A final report will be issued at a later date.

About the Literature

As any developing body of mass communication technical literature goes, the literature concerning newspaper technology and the computer tends to be located generally in the professional literature and is beginning to become the concern of scholars in research journals. Reviewing literature published since the early 1970s, it is apparent the subject of technology and newspapers is only beginning to catch the interests of researchers in mass communication.

Professional journals such as Editor & Publisher, the American Newspaper Publishers Association (ANPA) Research Institute Bulletin (this publication was merged into Presstime in October 1979), Publisher's Auxiliary, the American Society of Newspaper Editors' The Bulletin, and ANPA's Presstime, for example, are the best sources of literature on technological developments in journalism. While these articles tend to be highly qualitative and descriptive, often based on case studies of new installations of equipment, these articles are extremely useful in setting the state of the art. Clearly, the frequency of publication of a professional publication such as these are assets in getting the most current information into the hands of the consumer as quickly as possible. ANPA's special editions of Research Institute reports are slow in publication, unfortunately. With a move from Easton, Pa., to Reston, Virginia, this year, the delays may be even more severe before they improve. At present, the most recent edition of specification data for newspaper production equipment of ANPA-member newspapers is the 1981 report published last year. The most recent electronics report was issued for 1979 in 1980. Updated editions are expected later this year, according to ANPA's Research Institute.

Scholarly publications, on the other hand, are more thorough in their review of developments. Journal articles, such as those in Journal of Communication or

Newspaper Research Journal, are much more empirical in nature and provide quantitative evidence for support of hypotheses based on review of literature. While these are also narrow in scope, these articles and essays often provide the theoretical advantage for the reader uncertain about the reasons why certain technological decisions have been made and implemented. Scholarly literature is still "catching up" with professional literature. Journals publishing the most useful literature on technological developments in journalism are those which are interested in other technological changes (e.g., in broadcasting and other forms of publishing) as well. Leaders in research about technological change are Newspaper Research Journal and Journal of Communication. Clearly, other journals in mass communication have given attention to the subject; but perhaps not in as much depth or in as innovative a manner. Another genre of journals interested in mass communication technological developments are graphics, computer, and information/library professional publications.

In recent years, the first generation of books and dissertations/theses discussing the impact of the new technological developments on newspaper have been, and are being, published. Leading scholarly writers are Anthony Smith and Benjamin Compaine. Among the prolific professional publications authors specializing in new technology are Earl Wilken, editor of the equipment news section of Editor and Publisher, and Sandra Puncekar, former editor of the ANPA R.L. Bulletin and presently a part-time writer for Presstime. New textbooks are also a source of general information on the subject, primarily in the newest editions of introductory textbooks on mass communication.

Overview

Sitting in a candlelit room in Atlanta, where the power had gone out during and ice storm, Harvard researcher Benjamin Compaine talked about the impact of media. Noting the irony of a power failure at a conference on the new technology, Compaine said, "it's beginning to look like a jungle out there for media people and for the consumer." Taking a rather novel approach to his presentation, he interviewed himself about the new technology and its effects on society: "Who is going to pay for it? What will it cost?" Compaine raised questions we must consider as we review literature on technological development. All these changes in the newsroom which we will soon discuss here are possible, or soon will be. But we must also consider not only what the changes will enable us to do, but unless we consider economic factors as well as impact on the receiver of the message, much is lost. Unfortunately, however, at this point we do not know many of the answers to Compaine's questions.

Computerization of the Newsroom

Smith argues that the newspaper took to the computer under the influence of the American Newspaper Publishers Association in about 1960. Prior to this, he notes, the newspaper limited application of the computer to business and commercial work done by an accountant. Gradually, market researchers began to use the computer, then the advertising department. Then came computer time sharing--- allowing several users to use the computer at the same time. This enabled designers to consider applications--- words. After hyphenation and justification problems were resolved in the 1960s, the door was open completely.⁸

But the biggest concern, Smith contends, is the change of the work habit of the newspaper newsroom and production plant and the physical changes which would also come from the technological developments. Acceptance was slow at first, but it occurred without serious damage, if any at all, to the editorial product.¹⁰ Nevertheless, Smith said, newspapers must select their front-end systems with the subtleties of selecting furniture for the home.¹¹ And to go with these new systems, newspaper have created new positions called "production editors" but known around many newsrooms as "computer czars." And reporters, Smith predicts, will begin to change their functions in the newsroom because of the computer. He wrote: "The reporter is now equipped to become a rather different kind of information broker from the past. Many of the routines that necessitated reporters' performing humdrum reprocessing tasks are being or could be technologically eliminated. The newspaper, it is true, has to surrender a certain sovereignty to other intermediaries who have the right of direct input to its computer, but it has more of an opportunity to review incoming materials and choose between the stories offered. The newspaper will probably be able to reduce the number of reporters or editor-hours used on a range of traditional copy-editing tasks and use the time to collect more original material or perform more thorough research . . . (T)he techniques of the newspaper librarian begin to overlap with those of the reporter, whose tasks becomes increasingly that of a collator and comparer of versions--- more of a scribal function in some ways. The more skilled the reporter the more of a researcher he becomes, a human scanner of data bases, an intermediary between the enormous and ever-growing store of available knowledge and the reader." In short, Smith thinks the computer will lead us to a new breed of reporter and editor in the 1980s not unlike a technical and specialist of a certain sort of news, quite the opposite of the general assignment reporter we still find today.¹²

All this has led to a new term, "communications," to represent the combined power of the computer and communications.¹³ Moghdam emphasizes the importance of the computer in the newsroom by stating its purpose is to capture "the reporter's original keystrokes" . . . to record the initial reports in a format compatible with the requirements of the phototypesetting machines in order to avoid rekeyboarding, reduce errors, and provide the newsroom with greater control over the quality of the finished product."¹⁴

The computer serves several key functions in the newsroom. Its most dominant role today is in word processing, or internal copy processing regardless of the source of the copy (reporter, wire service, and such). Included in the word processing handled by the computer are keyboarding or writing and rewriting, editing, and data or story transfer from point to point in the newsroom. There are also special functions, such as a search and replace of words and phrases, definition of frequently used strings of words, and so on. Editing features include headline writing and counting, story measurement, automatic slugging, and so on. Today the increasing portability of the computer terminal has enabled newspapers to provide reporters on assignment to use terminals linked via telephone to the central processing unit of the computer for greater speed and accuracy of transmission of stories, especially under deadline. One of the most widely used applications has been in the sports department, where newspapers routinely send reporters on cross-country trips to follow professional and college teams. Political beat reporters are finding the same advantage at conventions and other similar events. And newspapers with bureaus have found

these portable terminals easy means to link reporters to the central processing unit of the electronic editing system.

Computers are now being used for assistance in writing. Even before microcomputers with word processing software which added a proofing dictionary, newspapers were working on prototype spelling and proofing programs for their sophisticated electronic editing and reporting systems. ANPA research in the late 1970s led to checking and verification systems now in use at some newspapers.

The computer is also a valuable tool for reporters in creating news. Reporters educated in the social sciences are learning means to apply "precision journalism" techniques to their reporting for greater accuracy and efficiency in analyzing data. The computer is useful in reviewing documents for content analysis, for survey research in public opinion polls and surveys, and for secondary research of data gathered by other sources (such as the U.S. Census and other government agencies). Reporters and editors are learning to use the computer as a predictive tool as well, using data collected to project trends and developments in their communities to mention only a few current applications.

Reporters are also using microcomputers and terminals in their offices for reporting. Some metropolitan newspapers are thinking about, and some have already purchased, microcomputers to assist in analysis of budgets and other financial documents, data retrieval from distant data bases, and the more common word processing. Graphics capabilities of a microcomputer help reporters to understand complex statistics and reports, as well. Reporters using microcomputers in their jobs believe the computer helps them spot information and angles other reporters do not find so easily and as quickly.

Clearly, the adaptation of the electronic editing system by the major news services has been an asset to the newspaper newsroom. Associated Press and United Press International, two major services, provide electronic transmission service ("DataStream" and "DataNews" services at 1,200 words per minute compared to the old Teletype rate of 66 words per minute) for newspapers directly into the newspapers' computer data storage banks. Editors are able to review stories as they are transmitted, call them up instantly, edit, and send the copy electronically to the photocomposition system in composing within seconds. This development in the past ten years has enable copy editing on national and international desks to remarkably change what it can accomplish and how quickly it can get tasks completed. Computerization is directly responsible for increasing the volume of news received by newspapers and even how it is selected-- if an editor decides to program the computer to categorically delete stories (for unwanted regional news, for example). And obviously, it is responsible for the increase in speed in which reporters for wire services can produce stories and they can be transmitted to newspapers for publication at deadline times. The computer's capacities has allowed more up-to-date news to reach the reader faster than ever before.

A developing body of literature has evaluated the impact of electronic reporting and editing systems on the news product. While some studies are concerned with the physiological effects of terminals on the human body, this is not a concern of this review.²⁰ Instead, we look at the impact of the computer on the editorial product. Randall, for example, found a brief increase in error

rate during the transition period to an electronic editing system, but an eventual reduction in error rate below the base period.²¹ There have been other studies on electronic editing effects, such as those by Crook, by Fisher, by Kurtz, by Shipley, Gentry, and Clarke, and by Stulce, to mention only a few conducted in the past seven years which have looked at what technology has done to the editorial product.²² The results of these studies seem inconclusive at best, indicating the need for further research in this area.

Even the computer has become part of the telephone system. As more and more newspapers purchase and install their own telephone systems for newsrooms as well as the rest of the newspaper, the newspaper becomes dependent on the computer in one more way. Most new telephone systems are computer based. Systems such as CBX--- computer branch exchange--- are less expensive and programmable to tailor to individual newsroom and other departmental needs.²³

In the darkroom, changes have also occurred with computerization. These changes affect developing and processing film, but also may change the very nature of the photograph. Instead of printing, photographers may find completely digitized and stored graphics as part of the complete pagination of the newspaper. After about 80 years of minor changes, new developments are on their way---brought on by the computer. Now that almost all newspapers use 35 mm single lens reflex cameras, it will likely become obsolete with development of the electronic still camera---perhaps one of the newest applications of computer technology to the newsroom. This tool records images in digital form on magnetic disks rather than on film. For full pagination--- the electronic makeup of the page on a video display terminal--- graphics as well as type must be prepared on an electronic editing system. Professional and scholarly literature discussing this development is only just now emerging. And the quality of electronic cameras which digitize images is gradually improving to publication quality. Herbert, for example, has written that Associated Press is involved in an "electronic darkroom" project which will digitize graphics. Digitization has been done for years, he notes, with the problem really in "what to do with photographs after they are digitized--- how to manipulate them--- enlarge, crop, reduce, etc.; how to store data, both on and offline; and how to output this data to a pagination system."²⁴

Editor and Publisher proclaimed in January that in terms of newspaper computer technology, 1982 was the year of pagination. A select number of newspapers are experimenting with full-page pagination, including graphics, in addition to Associated Press. Knight-Ridder, for example, placed the first full pagination system---with graphics--- in its newspaper in Pasadena, Calif. The system allows operators to view and compose whole pages of halftones, line art, and type. And, if projections for 1983 are correct, we will see this year as the period during which newspapers as an industry will begin to adopt the concept of pagination and the year when the traditional composing room begins to disappear. Pasadena's newspaper is composed entirely in the newsroom, eliminating the need for a composing²⁵ room as we have traditionally known it. The computer has become the compositor.

Pagination Systems

As mentioned above, the next step in the computerization of the newsroom and composing room is already being taken. It began, if Editor and Publisher is correct, last year in California. This year, 1983, will continue the rapid growth of pagination. Newspapers are laying out news space, headlines, and other editorial content of the page on the computer. Pagination was first applied for display advertising layout and design, then gradually applied to layout and design of pages with both advertising and news holes. The computer terminal, in this case, takes stories already processed on the system and ready for dummyming and permits the terminal operator to experiment with locations, designs of type, headline sizes, and such before the page is produced. These systems have been in use for several years now at various newspapers, but as mentioned above, without graphics.

At this time, pagination systems must become even more economically feasible before they will receive widespread adaptation in the industry. Most newspapers seem to be "waiting to see" what the early installations and experiments will reveal at the few newspapers using it at this time. At least one essayist, in a professional publication, expressed hope that by 1983 this barrier would be achieved and pagination would become a standard component of production equipment of the typical newspaper. It has not yet, but the day is nearing as Editor and Publisher Equipment News Section Editor Earl Wilken wrote. Pagination, he said, is being "demystified" through seminars discussing strengths and weaknesses of pagination systems.

Computerized Libraries

Branscomb has suggested that the day of the general circulation lending library is a passing institution. The alternatives for housing and distributing information created by new technology have brought on a reevaluation of roles and reasons for the public library and its services. "Today, the established patterns for creating books and collecting them in libraries, are breaking down because of a number of new forces . . ." Branscomb argues.

And with some extension of Branscomb's reasoning to the newspaper, which has its own library services to consider, we come to computerization of the newspaper library. For a number of years now, newspapers have considered the options in dealing with ever-growing numbers of folders crammed full with yellowing newsprint clippings. One solution was microfilm and microfiche to save space. Thus, one application of the computer was to serve as a fast indexing means for these massive collections of printed materials and photographs. Another, with the age of computerization, was complete storage and retrieval of information in massive computer systems---ideally interfaced with electronic reporting and editing systems. We are already using computers to locate information more quickly with computerized index data bases in daily use in many public and private libraries--- some of the literature review for this paper was conducted using such a system at the University of Miami which interfaces with data bases by long distance telephone lines. These systems enable us to locate the books and articles on subjects we are interested in, and of course, are of immense use to enterprising reporters conducting background research on a

subject. Becker also warns that the form of books themselves will be changing in the next generation, with some form of microfilm, electronic recording, or other efficient storage device implemented to replace bulky books and magazines. Further applications of "electronic libraries" includes non-verbal materials such as sound recordings.³⁰

Walker has pointed out the advantages of computerized libraries at newspapers, concluding that while prices and sophistication of these systems vary considerably, not many newspapers have installed such systems yet, most of the 18 newspapers which have them are metropolitan dailies with the financial resources to experiment with them. While newspapers are waiting to see if these systems are financially feasible, most librarians point out the advantages to such a system for the newsroom. "Newspaper librarians stress that electronic systems can improve reporting quality by making research material available to reporters at the push of the button. The information is more complete because a whole file dating back for as long as the system has been operating can be searched for information. In a conventional "morgue," there is virtually no way for a reporter to be sure that a particular clip file is complete."³¹ Sharing information in the library is an option many publishers are considering to reduce cost of operation. Newspaper groups are beginning to consider possibilities of sharing costs for a central computer system linked by telephone lines. Knight-Ridder will be using Philadelphia, Miami, and Detroit as regional centers for its network of newspapers and broadcast outlets.³²

What is the effect on the newsroom? In addition to research quality in reporting, Walker believes such libraries will improve speed in reporting as well. Finding information quickly will enable reporters to finish stories faster, he points out. Thoroughness and accuracy in newswriting stand to be improved with such systems, also. Finally, these systems encourage reporters to use reference materials since they realize the material they seek will be there and not misplaced or lost. When old clip file systems fail to produce materials sought, reporters begin to use them less and less. This will not happen with an electronic morgue, Walker wrote.³³

Other Newsroom Applications of the Computer

Newspapers are beginning to think about other applications of the computer's logical functions to improve its product. With the possibilities of the computer today, newspapers which do not even share the same physical plant can share resources such as a computer-based electronic editing system. Two newspapers, at least, are already doing this in Connecticut with newsrooms 7.5 miles apart. Production has been consolidated, but newsroom with terminals in different locations serve the two distinct news departments. There will, no doubt, be more of these trials not that the computer has made such interfacing possible by dedicated telephone lines.³⁴

DeWeese writes about immediate content analysis application of the computer, in Detroit. In this, the idea is to content analyze the computerized newspaper just as it is published in computer-readable form without rekey punching the editions. This effort has enabled editors, as well as researchers, to immediately investigate the daily effort of the professional journalists. When stories are quantitatively analyzed, obviously, a computer program is also used. The researcher can analyze the newspaper's news for the number of words, number

of sentences, percentage of words or percentage of sentences in a particular category, and so on for sections or the entire newspaper, or even a particular time series of several issues. A range of statistical analyses is possible beyond simple descriptive statistics, DeWeese said. However, just as much of the technology we have discussed so far, DeWeese concluded the immediate content analysis by computer will not be a practical reality until costs are significantly reduced and capacities to handle large amounts of data (stories) are increased.³⁵ Editors have already begun to use computerized content analysis to improve their understanding of the product they edit. Editors are able to use content analysis-type computer programs to evaluate length of stories published, to assign the story into broad categories as well as specific categories to determine how much "attention" is being given to a topic over a period of time, the productivity of a given reporter, wire service stories used, photographs used by size and category, combined wire and local stories, and even assists in budget planning, and so on. It has led to another source of help for the editor's "instinct" used in making decisions about coverage, at least one newspaper's editors have claimed.³⁶

Related to content analysis is another application described by Shamo. Analysis of writing, such as prediction of syllable count and readability in general, can be done by computer program. These approaches will no doubt be useful to editors, reporters, and writers for improvement in their craft.

Today, an increasing number of newspapers are producing their own software for a number of newsroom and non-news tasks to cut costs for computer programs. Cichelli writes these costs are often double the original investment in equipment in spite of the decline in the cost of hardware in the late 1970s. "New methods of program construction have been developed which promise to greatly reduce program design, coding, and maintenance costs. These methods, which improve the logical integrity and readability of programs, are now being offered"³⁸

Advertising Applications

For a number of years now, newspapers have used word processing systems, the same or modified versions of electronic reporting and editing "front end" systems used in the newsroom, for classified advertising. In fact, both VDT systems and optical character recognition (OCR) systems have been used for input of classified advertising copy for typesetting. The VDT system can offer the advantage of pre-programmed formats which can be used while the operator is taking the information by telephone. Today, these systems are integrated for input and processing. In addition, the computer assists in editing, computing ad lineage for an edition, cost of the advertisements, checks against bad credit risks from name and address of customer, and preparation of the bill.³⁹

Display advertising, as pointed out earlier, has worked with electronic layout and design of advertisements with early versions of pagination terminals, since it is the product of the cooperative effort of many individuals and a central assembly device is desired. This form of information processing is more sophisticated than simple input of data that classified systems require, and therefore, more proficient operators.⁴⁰ But these systems are quite expensive, as we discussed with pagination systems for news pages, and at this time high costs preclude the use of such devices at smaller newspapers lacking financial

resources, even though they are often cost-justified when production time is cut.⁴¹ The advantages are clear--- greater ease and speed in moving blocks of type near deadline; savings⁴² in production costs, expandability, flexibility, modular makeup, and so on.

A Brief Look at Production

Newspapers are increasingly concerned about electric power sources. With computerization of the newspaper newsroom and production facilities, newspapers must be prepared for emergency power failures. Because of this concern, there is a developing literature discussing alternatives to traditional power sources to assure continued service in the event of a storm, a blackout, and such. The American Newspaper Publishers Association has researched this subject for several years now to protect the newspaper published in an electronic environment. Editors and others in the newspaper production process shudder whenever the words on their VDT screens flicker during a power problem. There must be backups, ANPA says, and most newspapers have installed emergency generators independent of the usual electrical system--- assuming these occur one or two times a year in most plants.⁴³

However, the purpose of this literature review is to look at the role of the computer in the newsroom, and we cannot completely ignore the computer's application of the computer in production. Today's newspaper is often produced in two different plants--- one located downtown for editorial and business purposes, for example, and another in the suburbs or at a different location for production and printing. We currently see this in Detroit, Quincy, Mass., and at other daily newspapers.

Some newspapers use messenger services for transmission of page images, but more and more newspapers are using facsimile transmission--- the electronic transmission of the page image from site A to site B. National newspapers such as the The Wall Street Journal and USA Today employ this production technique to permit fast dissemination and up-to-date editions in all regions of the country by using satellite printing plants. Satellite transmission of the page image is not new; it was first tried in 1967 across two continents and an ocean. Today, this more and more important in the production of national, regional, and local newspapers. And, of course, the computer is in the middle of the technical process, regulating transmission, scheduling, and other important factors in the efficiency and accuracy of the effort.⁴⁴ Research has started to look at the impact of facsimile transmission. Russell found increase in use of facsimile newspapers throughout the world. "Several major technological innovations have coincided to transform facsimile page transmission from pipe-dream to reality," he wrote. He identified a "global" effect, a "mobile" effect, and a "decentralized" effect of this new technology, and concluded: "It seems clear that facsimile transmission will continue to grow in popularity for some considerable time before reaching saturation point. Particularly because current technology permits transmission further and faster than ever before fax is likely to continue to help newspapers to realize regional, national, and even global aspirations."⁴⁵

The computer is now a factor in work tasks in the mailroom as well. As mail rates increase, more and more advertisers will use the newspaper as an inexpensive distribution means--- considering more and more newspapers are

producing segmented or zoned editions. This is not new, either, Moghdam notes: "As with most other production operations, mailrooms were first computerized in the late 1960s, and early efforts were limited to off-line uses such as the daily production of draw sheets. Today most mailroom equipment is designed to be fully automatic" ⁴⁶ Wilken wrote that robots, operated by computer programs, are heading for the mailroom also, replacing people who stuff supplements into the newspaper. ⁴⁷ Palmer wrote, 13 years ago, that computers can be programmed to set bundle sizes for trucks at the loading dock, only one of numerous advantages of their application, he noted, ⁴⁸

In circulation and marketing, there are numerous applications. Moghdam has concluded that "circulation and marketing constitute one of the most promising, yet least explored, areas for application of electronic technology." A number of newspapers are now using computerization of circulation by listing subscribers on computer systems, complete with account information. Computers also produce mailing labels for mailed issues, but also sort according to zip codes to produce further savings for the company. Yet, as Moghdam says, most newspapers have not placed resources in such a direction to permit complete experimentation with the marketing potential of the computer. This will be a development for later in this decade. ⁴⁹

The goal is simply to modernize plants which are in desperate need to be more efficient and functional. When a newspaper goes through this, it is often a several stage effort, as documented by Dymont in his analysis of a small daily in New York. The modernization, in his study, began with conversion to offset in 1964. This was followed by installation of the photocomposition system three years later. The third stage was a new building in 1977 to house all new systems. ⁵⁰

The Electronic Newspaper

Today's newspaper, and the newspaper of the future, is taking an alternative form to the printed, home-delivered editions we are used to reading. This form has received perhaps the most attention of any computer- and technology related changes in the literature. The printed version of the newspaper has been adapted to the television screen. This happens today in two forms for the consumer. First, the consumer may receive a one-way service as part of his or her cable television service which produces the printed text of a wire service story, a weather report, or stock market summaries on the full-color screen. The second, and far more sophisticated, is the two-way, or interactive, electronic newspaper which allows the consumer to read the news as he or she selects it and not just how it is programmed to the cable channel by the newspaper. This new form of the newspaper is creating many new opportunities for newspaper markets and as potential sources of revenue for newspaper companies fearing the end of the newspaper as we have known it in this century.

The non-interactive systems are often referred to as "teletext" and the interactive systems are known as "videotext."⁵² Experiments on teletext began less than a decade ago in Great Britain and interest quickly grew in the United States. These systems seem to be a force for the future. Knight-Ridder will have Viewdata, an interactive system which has been tested extensively in the past several years in Coral Gables, Florida, in the three-county metropolitan Miami area this fall with an immediate goal of 5,000 customers.

At this point, reaction by consumers is an important research concern. Much early research is proprietary; however, scholarly literature is beginning to reveal discoveries of this research. Researchers are beginning to publish research concerning public use, expectations, and fears of such computerized information sources. Teletext consumers' use patterns, for example, were found by Elton and Carey to be quite similar at both public terminal sites and at home. Among other findings of the trial research was use mostly by males under age 45; use at home dropped off after the "novelty effect" wore off; and, they found, graphics were favorably received. The simplicity of teletext is an asset, they concluded, when compared to videotext.⁵⁴

Many newspapers seek interactive systems for their initial electronic newspaper efforts, but are forced to choose, instead, the non-interactive systems as an alternative to very high research and development costs. Arrangements are made with local cable systems and a channel, perhaps several, leased or otherwise contracted for news and advertising messages. Abbott reports this was the option taken by a Massachusetts newspaper when suitable technology at an affordable price was not available.⁵⁵ Discussions with at least one other newspaper publisher has supported this strategy.⁵⁶

The "dedicated newspaper," as some scholars have called this new form, seems an appropriate use of the computer in providing consumers with the most up-to-date news product possible. "Of even greater value (than today's news) is current news individually packaged so that one need not plod through masses of irrelevant data in order to search out that which is of personal interest. It is this kind of tailored news service that network services can provide.

Morse has written that newspapers are playing a significant role in the emerging videotex industry. "Some of the country's larger newspaper organizations are, in fact, the driving force---either acting alone and independently or in concert with other national corporations---behind an industry that is expected to generate anywhere from \$9 to \$19 billion by 1990," he wrote.⁵⁸ Morse also feels the personal computer is another force in shaping the videotex industry---a point which distinguishes the U.S. from other countries employing videotex systems. "With a million or two already in place, they eliminate the need for modifying a tv, as has been the procedure in most other countries. The personal computer has become the terminal which a growing number of Americans use for information retrieval services . . ." he concluded.⁵⁹ Morse notes four major videotex trials and pilots underway by fall 1982, in Coral Gables, Florida; in Mission Viejo and Palos Verdes, California; in Ridgewood, New Jersey; and in Manassas, Virginia. He also notes eight major videotex and information retrieval services available by early 1983, ranging from Dow Jones, the first in 1974, to Viewtron in Miami and Keycom in Chicago, beginning in 1983. He identifies fourteen major teletext trials and pilots, beginning with Salt Lake City in 1978 to six future trials during 1982.⁶⁰ And, interestingly, a report in 1981 stated that electronic publishing may require as many as four diverse companies to be successful---one for information, one for communications, one for technology, and one for marketing.⁶¹ Clearly, such an effort is not a simple one.

What Lies Ahead for the Newspaper

Smith notes that many newspapers are already "tailoring" the news for their readers through segmented, or zoned, sections of the newspaper, and he says, this is just the first step. He wrote, "all futuristic breakthroughs are foreshadowed half a century before their time by processes that are the same in principle but carry different labels. All over the world now, for well over a decade, newspapers have been publishing local zoned editions, stuffed into the main paper, as a means of aggregating advertising, from a small concentrated neighborhood together with suitable local news."⁶² Eventually, he reasons, the newspaper industry is evolving into a "more efficient and less miscellaneous medium." We are, through the computer, reaching more and more toward the individual consumer. This, in effect, is passing along some of the "gatekeeper" decision making to the consumer. It is, at the least, a mind-boggling consideration for the journalist.

"It is clear that the future trends in technological development will have a great impact on the physical characteristics of the end product. Thus a discussion of the present and future systems will naturally lead into some speculation on the future of information packaging by newspapers," Moghadam concludes.⁶³ She continues, "Those newspapers in operation today that have not actively sought to computerize their editorial and production functions still find that the purchase of any new product or equipment invariably forces them into acknowledging the presence of electronic technology."⁶⁴

Rowe suggests reporters in less than two decades may be able to telephone a computer from a remote location to dictate a story. While this may not seem so unique, use of voice recognition is new. The reporter on the telephone will be recognized, and the signal translated into digital information and stored and used when needed---all aiding the editing and makeup process.⁶⁵

With microcomputers and minicomputers growing in development and application, the trend toward large mainframe computer systems with time sharing among departments has changed. Today, most newspapers, in their computerization and modernization efforts, are finding them reliable and able to complete assigned tasks.⁶⁶ Schmitz argues that by 1989, just six years from now, we will no longer be dependent on the mainframe computer. Taking its place will be these smaller computers "with more power and more storage than today (1979)." He continued: "The total system will consist of a lot of technological wizardry. But, it will be designed for newspaper people---to set up, program and manage. Subsystems will exist for a range of applications like page layout, classified, editorial and illustration at a range of prices for the smallest to the largest newspaper. The subsystem concept is the key to the future. It will be independent and unique for an application and will be connected in a network to handle the wide range of different jobs that have to be done to produce your newspaper."⁶⁷ And as we have discussed, there will be a continuing increase in software development at newspapers by in-house computer programmers. As newspapers become more and more specific in their needs, there will be a greater demand for tailored software to meet these needs. At the same time, common software needs among newspapers will lead us toward certain standard software from vendors outside the newspaper offices.

Thus, from this literature review, it appears that much of the research and development of computer applications in the newspaper newsroom in the remaining years of this decade will center on (1) pagination; (2) improved storage and retrieval of information; (3) further movement toward all-terminal systems; and (4) increased use of satellite technology for wire service transmissions of news, made-up pages for regional printing centers, and other messages.

Pagination experimentation will continue to focus on digitization of graphics. As more and more newspapers computerize their newsrooms, they will continue to consider means by which the news, as well as reporter's notes, memos, and other non-published materials in electronic form can be preserved indefinitely for later reference. There will be continued movement toward all-terminal systems, as we have seen in the last five years. It is apparent writing is improved by use of terminals by producing cleaner copy, additional easier rewrites, and a host of other reasons outlined in the literature.⁶⁸ Review of ANPA Research Institute Bulletins indicate mercurial growth in use of terminals since 1970 and there is no signs of this slowing. Wire services are becoming more and more dependent on satellite communications networks to provide greater speed at lower cost in transmitting news to newsrooms across the world. Obviously, this is not the only application. We will use satellites to transmit pages to regional printing centers and to link newspapers in groups for their own communications system. The goal of all this is to completely produce the newspaper by electronic means. The natural extension of this product is electronic home delivery. And, as we said at the outset, this is already developing today and will be available to the consumer on a wider scale in the not-so-distant future.

In 1983, the experts have predicted a continuation of the trends we have just discussed from the literature. Many of these trends began at the start of this decade and will be further developed this year. Among them are work toward more computerization of non-news departments, more cost-cutting, standardization of ad sizes, wider adaptation of pagination, and increased use of robotics.⁶⁹

The newspaper's product--- news--- will be enhanced by continued technological advances. Among these are (1) cost-effective geographic and demographic newspapers (and higher advertising revenues); (2) a better quality newspaper created by faster, more easily and more economically production methods as labor-intensive areas' costs decline; and (3) new data base management and marketing possibilities for auxiliary products and services.⁷⁰

But the computer^{*} is not all that we must be concerned about when we think about technology and the newspaper. Hartè-Hanks Newspapers Executive Robert G. Marbut has concluded the newspaper industry is "in the midst of the most rapidly changing environment in the history of communications, and it will directly affect every one of us . . . whether we like it or not, whether we are ready or not."⁷¹ And two years later, he added: "(T)wo technologies (computers and telecommunications) are either the major threat to our business or the key to our future. Why? . . . We're really information providers."⁷²

FOOTNOTES

1. Reprint of a speech by Sen. Robert Packwood, Washington, D.C., September 13, 1982, reprinted by Times Mirror, Los Angeles, Calif., 1982.
2. Samuel L. Becker, Discovering Mass Communication, Scott, Foresman, and Co., Glenview, Ill., 1983, pp. 437-38.
3. Ibid., pp. 461-63.
4. "The Media Scene: What Will It Look Like?" Editor and/Publisher, 115:12 (March 20, 1982), pp. 18-19.
5. Wilbur Schramm and William E. Porter, Men, Women, Messages, and Media: Understanding Human Communication, Harper and Row, New York, N.Y., 1982, pp. 266-70.
6. Ibid., p. 270.
7. Benjamin M. Compaine, speech to Mass Communication and Society Division, Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication, conference on new technology and society, Georgia State University, Atlanta, February 13, 1982. See also Benjamin M. Compaine, "Shifting Boundaries in the Information Marketplace," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Winter 1981), pp. 132-37; and see Benjamin M. Compaine, The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s: An Assessment of Economics and Technology, Knowledge Industry Publications, White Plains, N.Y., 1980.
8. Anthony Smith, Goodbye Gutenberg: The Newspaper Revolution of the 1980s, Oxford University Press, New York, N.Y., 1980, pp. 94-95.
9. Ibid., pp. 96-97.
10. Bruce Garrison, "The Video Display Terminal and the Copy Editor: A Case Study of Electronic Editing at The Milwaukee Journal," unpublished doctoral dissertation, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, 1979, pp. 189-94. See also Compaine, The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s, op. cit., pp. 169-73.
11. Smith, op. cit., p. 104.
12. Ibid., pp. 205-06.
13. Dineh Moghdam, Computers in Newspaper Publishing: User-Oriented Systems, Marcel Dekker, New York, N.Y., 1978, p. iii.
14. Ibid., p. 73.
15. Richard J. Cichelli, "ANPA/RI Computer Applications Department Develops a Prototype Spelling-Proofing System," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1313 (February 9, 1979), pp. 17-20.

16. Philip Meyer, Precision Journalism, second edition, Indiana University Press, Bloomington, Ind., 1979.

17. Margaret Genovese, "Sun-Times Gets Scoops at Press of Some Buttons," Presstime, 3:8 (August 1981), pp. 25-26.

18. See Bruce Garrison, "Electronic Editing Systems and their Impact on News Decision Making," Newspaper Research Journal, 3:2 (January 1982), pp. 43-53; see also Bruce Garrison, "The Electronic Gatekeeper: Editing on the Copy Desk of a Metropolitan Daily," Newspaper Research Journal, 1:3 (May 1980), pp. 7-17; see also Bruce Garrison, "VDT Same as Typewriter: Study," Inland Daily Press Association Service Bulletin, September 20, 1980, pp. 67-69. Finally, for a technical discussion of high speed wire transmission, see Sandra L. Puncekar, "High-Speed Wire Service Transmission Guidelines: An Update," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1312 (February 1, 1979), pp. 1-16, and "High-Speed Wire Service Transmission Guidelines," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1228 (June 1, 1976), pp. 217-32.

19. See Moghdam, op. cit., p. 93, and C. David Rambo, "In the Race for News, Technology Leads at the Wires," Presstime, 3:8 (August 1981), pp. 20-24.

20. See "Canadian Studies of VDT Operators Suggest Tighter Safety Regulations," Editor and Publisher, 115:49 (December 4, 1982), p. 26. See also "VDT Operators Need Regular Vision Care," Editor and Publisher, 114:31 (August 1, 1981), p. 29; Joe Golant, "Lighting Changes Enhance VDT Usage," Presstime, 2:4 (April 1980), pp. 40-43; and Margaret Genovese, "Panel Plans No Further VDT Hearings," Presstime, 3:7 (July 1981), p. 22.

21. Starr D. Randall, "Effect of Electronic Editing on Error Rate of Newspapers," Journalism Quarterly, 56:1 (Spring 1979), p. 163. See also Compaine, The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s, op. cit., p. 173.

22. See James A. Crook, "How the New Technology Affects Student Editing," Journalism Educator, 31:4 (January 1977), pp. 12-15, 46; Roy M. Fisher, "Editing by Pencil Found Slightly Faster Than by VDT," Publisher's Auxiliary, 130:10 (March 27, 1978), p. 2; Larry D. Kurtz, "The Electronic Editor," Journal of Communication, 30:3 (Summer 1980), pp. 54-57; Linda J. Shipley and James K. Gentry, "How Electronic Editing Equipment Affects Editing Performance," Journalism Quarterly, 58:3 (Autumn 1981), pp. 371-74, 87; Linda J. Shipley, James K. Gentry, and John W. Clarke, VDT Versus Pencil: A Comparison of Speed and Accuracy, University of Missouri monograph, University of Missouri School of Journalism, Columbia, Mo., 1979, pp. 3-5; Rebekah B. Stulce, "The Effect of Electronic Writing and Editing Equipment on the News Copy of a Newspaper: A Content Analysis of Selected Front Pages of the Knoxville News-Sentinel," unpublished masters thesis, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, 1976. For discussions about adapting the physical aspects of the newsroom to the new computer technology, see John F. Jansson, "The Under Cover Changes," and Joseph W. Shoquist, "Remodeling the Newsroom," in Sandra L. Puncekar, ed., "Adapting the Newsroom to the New Technology," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1248 (December 1, 1976), pp. 549-72.

23. Lionel S. Jackson, Jr., "Should You Purchase Your Own Telephone System?" ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1329 (September 19, 1979), pp. 301-04.

24. David Herbert, "Digitizing and Storing Graphics in the Information Business," Editor and Publisher, 115:10 (March 6, 1982), p. 26. See also C. David Rambo, "News Photography Zooms in on Electronic Age," Presstime, 4:2 (February 1982), pp. 20-22.

25. "Pagination System with Graphics Selected by K-R Newspaper," Editor and Publisher, 114:23 (June 6, 1981), p. 17. See also video tape available from Information International, Culver City Calif., which demonstrates the Pasadena Star-News pagination system, 1982, and see Alan Janesch, "California Daily Buys \$2 Million Pagination Unit," Presstime, 3:7 (July 1981), p. 60. For a summary of developments in pagination in 1982, see Bill Gloede, ed., "A Year of Enhancements is Eclipsed by the Debut of True Pagination," Editor and Publisher, 116:1 (January 1, 1983), p. 32.

26. Earl Wilken, ed., "Full-Page Pagination System Onstream at WRN," Editor and Publisher, 114:13 (March 28, 1981), p. 30.

27. David Henry Goodstein, "Pagination is Major Topic in Newspaper Production Circles as Users Grope for Right System," Graphic Arts Monthly, 53:9 (September 1981), p. 113.

28. Earl Wilken, "Electronic Pagination Demystified; Installation/Sales Gain Momentum," Editor and Publisher, 115:13 (March 27, 1982), p. 38. See also Joseph M. Ungaro, "The 7 Things You Need to Know About Pagination," The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 655 (November 1982), pp. 22-23.

29. Lewis M. Branscomb, "The Electronic Library," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Winter 1981), pp. 143-44.

30. Becker, op. cit., pp. 465-66.

31. Tom Walker, "Computers Give New Life to Morgues," Presstime, 4:12 (December 1982), p. 4. See also Moghdam, op. cit., pp. 134-40; Lois A. Doncevic, "Electronic Libraries," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1336 (October 10, 1979), pp. 401-02; Carl Keil, "The New York Times Information Bank," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1247 (November 30, 1976); Sandra L. Puncekar, ed., "ANPA/RI Develops Computer Program for Newspaper Library Automation," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1253 (January 25, 1977), pp. 9-16.

32. Ibid., pp. 4-5.

33. Ibid., pp. 5-6.

34. Earl Wilken, ed., "2 Connecticut Dailies Share Front-End Computer System/Central Database," Editor and Publisher, 115:3 (January 16, 1982), p. 26.

35. L. Carroll DeWeese III, "Computer Content Analysis of 'Day-Old' Newspapers: A Feasibility Study," Public Opinion Quarterly, 41:1 (Spring 1977), pp. 91-94.

36. Diane Davison and Max Jennings, "Can a Computer Help Us Do Our Jobs?" The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 655 (November 1982), pp. 9-10.

37. G. Wayne Shamo, "Predicting Syllable Count By Computer," Journalism Quarterly, 52:2 (Summer 1975), pp. 344-46.

38. Richard J. Cichelli, "The ANPA/RI Program Development System (PDS) for Computer Software," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1254 (January 31, 1977), pp. 17-24. See also Elise Burroughs, "In-House Computer Software Can Facilitate Data Analysis," Presstime, 4:2 (February 1982), p. 37.

39. See Jack Kaufman, "Newspapers See Opportunities in Electronic Classified Ads," Presstime, 2:10 (October 1980), p. 35, and see Moghdam, op. cit., pp. 94-95. See also Lester Wolf, "News and Advertising Processing Systems Workshop: Transient Classified Operations are Improved with New Front-End System," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1332 (September 26, 1979), pp. 345-48. See also Compaine, The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s, op. cit., pp. 125-27.

40. Moghdam, op. cit., pp. 95-97.

41. Ibid., p. 120.

42. Earl Wilken, ed., "1st U.S. Installation of System 90 Completed by Anderson Newspapers," Editor and Publisher, 115:2 (January 9, 1982), pp. 26; 28. See also "Full Pages Sent Daily to Jeddah via Laser," Editor and Publisher, 114:42 (October 17, 1981), p. 31.; Rodgers Adams, "Pagination," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1336 (October 10, 1979), pp. 400-01.

43. See Fred L. Warner, "Newspapers Need Backup in Case of Power Outage," Presstime, 1:1 (October 1979), pp. 40-42, and see Sandra L. Puncekar, ed., "Emergency Backup Considerations in an Electronic Environment," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1255 (February 7, 1977), pp. 25-32.

44. Moghdam, op. cit., pp. 142-45.

45. Nick Russell, "The Impact of Facsimile Transmission," Journalism Quarterly, 58:3 (Autumn 1981), pp. 406-10. See also Margaret Genovese, "Transmissions by Satellite: Pages Today, Wire News Tomorrow, Ads in the Future," Presstime, 2:10 (October 1980), pp. 18-22; Erwin Jaffe, "Canadian Newspapers to Test New Two-Way Communications Service," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1323 (August 13, 1979), pp. 201-06.

46. Moghdam, op. cit., p. 146.

47. Earl Wilken, ed., "Robots Are Headed for Newspaper Mailrooms and Reelrooms," Editor and Publisher, 114:7 (February 14, 1981), p. 35.

48. Richard E. Palmer, "The Computerized Mailroom," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1039 (December 29, 1970). See also, Cyrus L. MacKinnon, "Innovative Delivery Systems," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1237 (September 2, 1976), pp. 317-23.

49. See Moghdam, op. cit., pp. 147-48; Edward L. Bennett, "Computers Revolutionizing Circulation Departments," Presstime, 1:1 (October 1979), pp.

38-39; Larry T. Martin, "Circulation Computerization," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1333 (September 27, 1979), pp. 366-70.

50. Robert Dymont, "Small-City Daily Completes Modernization Program," Graphic Arts Monthly, 54:6 (June 1982), p. 68. See also Compaine, The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s, op. cit., pp. 126-27, 141-44.

51. "News and More--- By Computer," Business Week, No. 2624 (February 18, 1980), p. 106.

52. Cecelia Fielding and William C. Porter, "Time to Turn On the Newspaper," The Quill, 69:4 (April 1981), pp. 16-17. See also "NSF Study Sees Videotex Transforming America," Editor and Publisher, 115:26 (June 26, 1982), p. 54; R.C. Morse, "Videotex in America: The Birth of Electronic Newspapering: A Special Editor & Publisher Report," Editor and Publisher, 115:26 (June 26, 1982), pp. 41-47; "Field Enters Electronic Era with a Variety of Services," Editor and Publisher, 115:26 (June 26, 1982), pp. 52, 56; Compaine, The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s, op. cit., pp. 155-58.

53. Interview with William Whiting, News Editor, Viewtron, Viewdata Corporation of America, 1111 Lincoln Road, Miami Beach, Florida, January 18, 1983. See also Fielding and Porter, op. cit., p. 17.

54. Martin Elton and John Carey, "Computerizing Information: Consumer Reactions to Teletext," Journal of Communication, 33:1 (Winter 1983), pp. 162-73.

55. Sharen M. Abbott, "How An Electronic Newspaper Project was Launched in Worcester, Mass.," Editor and Publisher, 115:4 (January 23, 1982), pp. 28-29.

56. Interviews with K. Prescott Low, publisher, The Patriot Ledger, Quincy, Mass., in Quincy, Mass., July 11, 1982, and in Miami, Florida, January 17-18, 1983. See also David Reed, "Cabletext: Is It Newspapering?" The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 655 (November 1982), p. 23.

57. Herbert S. Dordick, Helen G. Bradley, and Burt Nanus, The Emerging Network Marketplace, Ablex Publishing Corp., Norwood, N.J., 1981, p. 174.

58. Morse, op. cit., p. 41.

59. Ibid., p. 42.

60. Ibid., pp. 44-45.

61. Bill Glöde, ed., "Electronic Publishing Seen as Multi-Company Venture," Editor and Publisher, 114:34 (August 22, 1981), p. 15.

62. Anthony Smith, "All the News That Fits in the Databank," Saturday Review, 6:13 (June 23, 1979), p. 19.

63. Moghdam, op. cit., p. 154.

64. Ibid., p. 155.

65. Joseph E. Rowe, "Newspapers and Technology: Thrust Toward Tomorrow," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1331 (September 26, 1979), p. 326.

66. Moghdam, op. cit., p. 155.

67. Paul M. Schmitz, "A Network of Subsystems Will Offer the Most Flexibility," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1338 (October 31, 1979), p. 429.

68. Joseph M. Ungaro, "State of the Art," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1336 (October 10, 1979), p. 397. See also Joseph M. Ungaro, "State of the Art," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1305 (November 22, 1978), pp. 469-72.

69. Rowe, op. cit., p. 319.

70. Andrew Radolf, "Outlook for 1983," Editor and Publisher, 116:1 (January 1, 1983), p. 13.

71. Robert G. Marbut, "Communications: What It Means for the Newspaper of the Future," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1240 (October 18, 1976), p. 384.

72. Robert G. Marbut, "A Newspaper Executive Views the Future of the Newspaper Business," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1293 (August 18, 1978), p. 294.

APPENDIX A

SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY: COMPUTERIZATION AND THE NEWSPAPER

Abbott, Sharen M. "How an Electronic Newspaper Project was Launched in Worcester, Mass.," Editor and Publisher, 115:4 (January 23, 1982), pp. 28-29.

Adams, Rodgers. "Pagination," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1336 (October 10, 1979), pp. 400-01.

American Newspaper Publishers Association Research Institute Production Department. Special Report: Specification Data---1981, American Newspaper Publishers Association, Easton, Pa., 1982.

Amtower, Richard E. "The Accelerating Pace of Computer-to-Plate," Editor and Publisher, 115:25 (June 19, 1982), pp. 88, 94, 96.

Baer, Walter S. "Communication Technology in the 1980s," in Glen O. Robinson, ed., Communications for Tomorrow--- Policy Perspectives in the 1980s, Praeger Books, New York, N.Y., 1978.

Bagdikian, Ben H. The Information Machines: Their Impact on Men and the Media, Harper and Row, New York, N.Y., 1971.

Barnes, Andrew. "Technical Equipment for Use by Nontechnical People," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1307 (December 7, 1978), pp. 491-93.

Baskette, Floyd K., Sissors, Jack Z., and Brooks, Brian S. "Newspapers and the Future," in The Art of Editing, third edition, Macmillan, New York, N.Y., 1982.

Beall, Donald R. "Viewing the Future Together," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1331 (September 26, 1979), pp. 338-42.

Becker, Samuel L. "Mass Communication in the Future," in Discovering Mass Communication, Scott, Foresman, and Company, Glenview, Ill., 1983.

Bellune, Jerry. "The Advantages of News and Library Systems," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1307 (December 7, 1978), pp. 498-500.

Bennett, Edward L. "Computers Revolutionizing Circulation Departments," Presstime, 1:1 (October 1979), pp. 38-39.

Berner, Thomas. "The Electronic Newsroom," in Editing, CBS College Publishing, New York, N.Y., 1982.

Biendarra, Robert. "Centralized Processing System for Newspaper Production," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1330 (September 24, 1979), pp. 310-14.

Botty, Kenneth J. "Good Communications are Important," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1305 (November 22, 1978), pp. 475-78.

Branscomb, Lewis M. "The Electronic Library," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Winter 1981), pp. 143-50.

Burke, Thomas J.M., and Lehman, Maxwell, eds. Communication Technologies and Information Flow, Pergamon, New York, N.Y., 1981.

Burroughs, Elise. "In-House Computer Software Can Facilitate Data Analysis," Presstime, 4:2 (February, 1982), p. 37.

"Canadian Studies of VDT Operators Suggest Tighter Safety Regulations," Editor and Publisher, 115:49 (December 4, 1982), p. 26.

Cannon, Peter. "Exploration: Future Newspaper Technology," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1331 (September 26, 1979), pp. 330-38.

Cichelli, Richard J. "ANPA/RI Computer Applications Department Develops a Prototype Spelling-Proofing System," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1313 (February 9, 1979), pp. 17-20.

Cichelli, Richard J. "The ANPA/RI Program Development System (PDS) for Computer Software," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1254 (January 31, 1977), pp. 17-24.

Clarke, Arthur C. Profiles of the Future: An Inquiry into the Limits of the Possible, Harper and Row, New York, N.Y., 1958.

Compaine, Benjamin M. "Shifting Boundaries in the Information Marketplace," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Winter 1981), pp. 132-42.

Compaine, Benjamin M. The Newspaper Industry in the 1980s: An Assessment of Economics and Technology, Knowledge Industry Publications, White Plains, N.Y., 1980.

Compaine, Benjamin M. Papers and Profits: A Special Report on the Newspaper Business, Knowledge Industry Publications, White Plains, N.Y., 1973.

Criner, Kathleen, and Gallagher, Raymond B. "Newspaper-Cable TV Services: Current Activities in Channel Leasing and Other Local Service Ventures," Presstime, 4:3 (March 1982), pp. A1-A8.

Crook, James A. "How the New Technology Affects Student Editing," Journalism Educator, 31:4 (January 1977), pp. 12-15, 46.

Cross, Robert. "The Bionic Reporter," The Quill, 70:4 (April, 1982), pp. 22-23.

Dacey, George C. "The Decade Past, The Decade Ahead," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1293 (August 18, 1978), pp. 280-92.

Davison, Diane, and Jennings, Max. "Productivity: Can a Computer Help Us Do Our Jobs?" The Bulletin of the Society of American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 655 (November 1982), pp. 9-10.

Deken, Joseph. The Electronic Cottage, William Morrow, New York, N.Y., 1981.

DeWeese, L. Carroll. "Computer Content Analysis of Day-Old Newspapers Feasibility Study," Public Opinion Quarterly, 41:1 (Spring 1977), pp. 91-94.



DeWeese, L. Carroll. "Computer Content Analysis of Media: Overview of a Limited Feasibility Study," Public Opinion Quarterly, 40:1 (Spring 1976), pp. 92-100.

Dizard, Wilson P., Jr. The Coming Information Age: An Overview of Technology, Economics, Politics, Annenberg/Longman Communication Books, New York, N.Y., 1982.

Doncevic, Lois A. "Electronic Libraries," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1336 (October 10, 1979), pp. 401-02.

Dordick, Herbert S., Bradley, Helen S., and Nanus, Burt. The Emerging Network Marketplace, Ablex Publishing, Norwood, N.J., 1981, pp. 174-75.

Dubin, Howard. "An Automated Society: Computers Could Mean More Time for the Trade," The Quill, 69:8 (September 1981), p. 29.

Dymont, Robert. "Small-City Daily Completes Modernization Program," Graphic Arts Monthly, 54:6 (June 1982), pp. 68-75.

Edwards, Kenneth. "Delivering Information to the Home Electronically," in Michael Emery and Ted Curtis Smythe, eds., Readings in Mass Communication: Concepts and Issues in the Mass Media, fifth edition, W.C. Brown, Dubuque, Iowa, 1983.

Edwards, Kenneth. "The Electronic Newspaper," Futurist, 12:2 (April 1978), pp. 79-84.

"Electronic Library/Morgue Retrieval Systems," ANPA RI Bulletin, No. 1281 (December 12, 1977).

Elton, Martin, and Carey, John. "Computerizing Information: Consumer Reactions to Teletext," Journal of Communication, 33:1 (Winter 1983), pp. 162-73.

Evans, Bob O. "Computer Technology---An Outlook," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1293 (August 18, 1978), pp. 263-80.

Feck, Luke M. "Keys to Success with Remote Terminals," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1307 (December 7, 1978), pp. 489-91.

Fielding, Cecelia, and Porter, William C. "Time to Turn on the Newspaper," The Quill, 69:4 (April 1981), pp. 16-18.

Fisher, Roy M., moderator, "Future Journalists and New Technology," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1307 (December 7, 1978), pp. 502-07.

Fisher, Roy M. "Editing by Pencil Found Slightly Faster Than by VDT," Publisher's Auxiliary, 130:10 (March 27, 1978), p. 2.

Ford, Joseph W. "A Five- and Ten-Year Forecast," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1338 (October 31, 1979), pp. 436-38.

Friedheim, Jerry W. "Year 2000 Newspaper: Electronic Age in Print," Presstime, 3:8 (August 1981), p. 19.

Friendly, Jonathan. "Publishers Closer to New Role," The New York Times, 131:Section D late edition (August 12, 1982), p. 14.

Friendly, Jonathan. "Fully Computerized Newspaper Newspaper Brought Closer by New Systems," The New York Times, 130:Section D night edition (June 11, 1981), p. 31.

"Full Pages Sent Daily to Jeddah via Laser," Editor and Publisher, 114:42 (October 17, 1981), p. 30.

Garcia, Mario R. "Design and the New Technology," in Contemporary Newspaper Design, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1981.

Garrison, Bruce. "Electronic Editing Systems and their Impact on News Decision Making," Newspaper Research Journal, 3:2 (January 1982), pp. 43-53.

Garrison, Bruce. "VDT Same as Typewriter: Study," Inland Daily Press Association Service Bulletin, September 20, 1980, pp. 67-69. (Also published as "VDTs Don't Damage Editing Patterns," Publisher's Auxiliary, 114:37 (September 10, 1979), p. 11.)

Garrison, Bruce. "The Electronic Gatekeeper: Editing on the Copy Desk of a Metropolitan Newspaper," Newspaper Research Journal, 1:3 (May 1980), pp. 7-17.

Garrison, Bruce. "The Video Display Terminal and the Copy Editor: A Case Study of Electronic Editing at The Milwaukee Journal, unpublished doctoral dissertation, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, Ill., 1979.

Garrison, Bruce, with Sabljak, Mark. "New Technology and the Sports Writer," in New Perspectives in Sports Writing and Reporting, Iowa State University Press, Ames, Iowa, in press.

Genovese, Margaret. "Sun-Times Gets Scoops at Press of Some Buttons," Presstime, 3:8 (August 1981), pp. 25-26.

Genovese, Margaret. "Regulations: Panel Plans No Further VDT Hearings," Presstime, 3:7 (July 1981), p. 22.

Genovese, Margaret. "Transmissions by Satellite: Pages Today, Wire News Tomorrow, Ads in the Future," Presstime, 2:10 (October 1980), pp. 18-22.

Gibson, Martin L. "Welcome to the Electronic Newsroom," in Editing in the Electronic Era, Iowa State University Press, Ames, Iowa, 1979.

Gloede, Bill, ed. "A Year of Enhancement is Eclipsed by the Debut of True Pagination," Editor and Publisher 116:1 (January 1, 1983), p. 32.

Gloede, Bill, ed. "Electronic Publishing Seen as Multi-Company Venture," Editor and Publisher, 114:34 (August 22, 1981), p. 15.

Golant, Joe. "Lighting Changes Enhance VDT Usage," Presstime, 2:4 (April 1980), pp. 40-43.

Goodstein, David Henry. "Pagination Is Major Topic in Newspaper Production Circles as Users Grope for Right System," Graphic Arts Monthly, 53:9 (September 1981), pp. 109-13.

Hayes, Richard J. "The New Generation of Graphics in the Information Business," in Thomas J.M. Burke and Maxwell Lehman, Communication Technologies and Information Flow, Pergamon Press, Inc., New York, N.Y., 1981.

Herbert, David. "Digitizing and Storing Graphics in the AP Electronic Darkroom," Editor and Publisher, 115:10 (March 6, 1982), pp. 26-28.

Hester, Al. "Newspapers and the Future," mimeograph report, Henry W. Grady School of Journalism and Mass Communication, University of Georgia, Athens, December 1980.

Hogrebe, Edmund F.M. "Digital Technology: The Potential for Alternative Communication," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Autumn 1981), pp. 170-76.

Huenergard, Celeste. "Field Enters Electronic Era with a Variety of Services," Editor and Publisher, 115:26 (June 26, 1982), pp. 52, 56.

Hynds, Ernest C. American Newspapers in the 1980s, Hastings House, New York, N.Y., 1980.

Jackson, Jr., Lionel S. "Should You Purchase Your Own Telephone System?" ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1329 (September 19, 1979), pp. 301-04.

Jaffe, Erwin. "Canadian Newspapers to Test New Two-Way Communications Service," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1323 (August 13, 1979), pp. 201-06.

Janesch, Alan. "Technology: California Daily Buys \$2 Million Pagination Unit," Presstime, 3:7 (July 1981), p. 60.

Janesch, Alan. "Technology: At Atlantic City, the Accent will be on Changes," Presstime, 3:5 (May 1981), pp. 31-33.

Janesch, Alan. "Technology: Layout-80 is No Dummy; Saves Money, Time," Presstime, 3:5 (May 1981), pp. 34-35.

Jansson, John F. "Adapting the Newsroom to the New Technology: The Undercover Changes: Editorial-Newsroom Symposium V," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1248 (December 1, 1976), pp. 549-55.

Kaufman, Jack. "Newspapers See Opportunities in Electronic Classified Ads," Presstime, 2:10 (October 1980), p. 35.

King, Blaine. "Handling the Wire Services," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1305 (November 22, 1978), pp. 478-80.

Kurtz, Larry D. "The Electronic Editor," Journal of Communication, 30:3 (Summer 1980), pp. 54-57.

Laakaniemi, Ray. "Electronic Newspaper Part Two: Computer Retrieval Comes to the Small Daily," Newspaper Research Journal, 3:4 (July, 1983), pp. 36-40.

Laakaniemi, Ray. "The Computer Connection: America's First Computer-Delivered Newspaper," Newspaper Research Journal, 2:4 (July 1981), pp. 61-68.

Lawrence, Jr., David. "It's a Different World with Cold Type," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1305 (November 22, 1978), pp. 472-75.

Lawrence, Richard A. "Laser, Platemaking Units Aid Growth and Productivity," Editor and Publisher, 114:31 (August 1, 1981), p. 28.

Lennane, James P. "Taking a New Direction," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1338 (October 31, 1979), pp. 438-39.

Levine, G.B., and Lelke, H. "Specialized Hardware for Newspaper Processing," Electronic Progress, 18:2 (Summer, 1976).

Levinthal, Jay. "Full-Page Make-Up System for NSDG," Editor and Publisher, 107:18 (May 4, 1974), p. 18.

MacKinnon, Cyrus L. "Innovative Delivery Systems," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1237 (September 2, 1976), pp. 317-23.

Marbut, Robert G. "A Newspaper Executive Views the Future of the Newspaper Business," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1293 (August 18, 1978), pp. 292-97.

Marbut, Robert G. "Communications: What It Means for the Newspaper of the Future," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1240 (October 18, 1976), pp. 383-89.

Martin, Larry T. "Circulation Computerized," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1333 (September 27, 1979), pp. 366-70.

Marvin, Carolyn. "Delivering the News of the Future," Journal of Communication, 30:1 (Winter 1980), pp. 10-20.

McCutchen, R. Glenn. "Teletext Could Be THE New Technology," Presstime, 4:12 (December 1982), pp. 11-13.

McLuhan, Marshall, and Powers, Bruce. "Electronic Banking and the Death of Privacy," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Autumn 1981), pp. 164-69.

Meyer, Philip. Precision Journalism, second edition, Indiana University Press, Bloomington, Ind., 1979.

Mischo, W.H. "Computer-Produced Newspaper Index," Journal of Library Automation, 10:1 (1977), pp. 41-52.

Moghdam, Dineh. Computers in Newspaper Publishing: User Oriented Systems, Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1978.

Montague, P.M. "Technological Changes That May Affect Newspaper Libraries in Future," ASLIB Proceedings, 25:6 (1973), pp. 216-19.

Morse, R. C. "Videotex in America: The Birth of Electronic Newspapering: A Special Editor & Publisher Report," Editor and Publisher, 115:26 (June 26, 1982), pp. 41-47.

"News and More---By Computer," Business Week, No. 2624 (February 18, 1980), pp. 106-07.

"NSF Study Sees Videotex Transforming America," Editor and Publisher, 115:26 (June 26, 1982), p. 54.

Packwood, Robert. Untitled speech given September 13, 1982, Washington, D.C., reprinted by Times Mirror, Times Mirror Square, Los Angeles, Calif., 1982.

"Pagination System with Graphics Selected by K-R Newspaper," Editor and Publisher, 114:23 (June 6, 1981), pp. 17-18, 20.

Palmer, Richard E. "The Computerized Mailroom," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1039 (December 29, 1970).

Pashler, P.E. "Information Storage Technologies," in Thomas J.M. Burke and Maxwell Lehman, Communication Technologies and Information Flow, Pergamon, New York, N.Y., 1981.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "Editorial/Newsroom Symposium VIII: After the Honeymoon---Smaller Newspapers," and "After the Honeymoon---Larger Newspapers," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1337 (October 24, 1979), pp. 405-21.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "News and Advertising Processing Systems Workshop," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1332 (September 26, 1979), pp. 345-60.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "Emergency Backup Considerations in an Electronic Environment," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1255 (February 7, 1977), pp. 25-32.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "ANPA/RI Develops Computer Program for Newspaper Library Automation," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1253 (January 25, 1977), pp. 9-16.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "Editorial-Newsroom Symposium V," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1247 (November 30, 1976), pp. 533-48.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "High-Speed Wire Service Transmission Guidelines: An Update," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1312 (February 1, 1979), pp. 1-16.

Puncekar, Sandra L., ed., "High-Speed Wire Service Transmission Guidelines," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1228 (June 1, 1976), pp. 217-32.

Radolf, Andrew. "Outlook for 1983," Editor and Publisher, 116:1 (January 1, 1983), pp. 13, 15, 18.

Rambo, David C. "News Photography Zooms in on Electronic Age," Presstime, 4:2 (February 1982), pp. 20-22.

Rambo, C. David. "In the Race for News, Technology Leads at the Wires," Presstime, 3:8 (August 1981), pp. 20-24.

Randall, Starr D. "Effect of Electronic Editing on Error Rate of Newspaper," Journalism Quarterly 56:1 (Spring 1979), pp. 161-65.

Reed, David. "Cabletext: Is It Newspapering?" The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 655 (November 1982), p. 23.

Reintjes, J. Francis. Copy Processing Systems for Small Newspapers, Library for Information and Decision Systems, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass., 1979.

Rhydwen, D.A. "Computerized Storage and Retrieval of Newspaper Stories at Globe and Mail Library, Toronto, Canada," Special Libraries, 68:2 (1977), pp. 57-61.

Rinehart, William D. "The ABC of New Communications Technology," ANPA RI Bulletin, No. 1266 (August 19, 1977).

Rivers, William L. "Computerized Magazine Editing," in Magazine Editing in the '80s, Wadsworth, Belmont, Calif., 1983.

Rivers, William L. "The News Editors and the Newsrooms," in News Editing in the '80s, Wadsworth, Belmont, Calif., 1983.

Robinson, Glen O., ed. Communications for Tomorrow, Praeger, New York, N.Y., 1978.

Rosenfeld, Arnold. "What the Hell is Going On in New Technology?" The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 616 (July/August 1978), pp. 6-8.

Rowe, Joseph E. "Newspapers and Technology: Thrust Toward Tomorrow," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1331 (September 26, 1979), pp. 318-29.

Russell, Nick. "The Impact of Facsimile Transmission," Journalism Quarterly, 58:3 (Autumn 1981), pp. 406-10.

Schardt, Arlie, with Copeland, Jeff B., Maier, Frank, and Morris, Holly. "The Silent Newsroom," Newsweek, 94:6 (August 6, 1979), pp. 74-75.

Schiller, Robert I. "Computer Systems: Power for Whom and for What?" Journal of Communication, 28:4 (Autumn 1978), pp. 184-93.

Schmitz, Paul M. "A Network of Subsystems will Offer the Most Flexibility," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1338 (October 31, 1979), pp. 429-32.

Schramm, Wilbur and Porter, William E. "The Information Revolution," in Men, Women, Messages, and Media: Understanding Human Communication, Harper and Row, New York, 1982.

Shamo, G. Wayne. "Predicting Syllable Count By Computer," Journalism Quarterly, 52:2 (Summer 1975), pp. 344-46.

Shipley, Linda, and Gentry, James K. "How Electronic Editing Equipment Affects Editing Performance," Journalism Quarterly, 58:3 (Autumn 1981), pp. 371-74, 387.

Shipley, Linda J., Gentry, James K., and Clarke, John W. VDT vs. Pencil: A Comparison of Speed and Accuracy, University of Missouri monograph, University of Missouri School of Journalism, Columbia, Mo., 1979.

Shoquist, Joseph W. "Remodeling the Newsroom: Adapting the Newsroom to the New Technology: Editorial-Newsroom Symposium V," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1248 (December 1, 1976), pp. 555-72.

Sizemore, H. Mason. "Moving to a New Generation System," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1307 (December 7, 1978), pp. 500-01.

Slack, Jennifer Daryl. "Programming Protection: The Problem of Software," Journal of Communication, 31:1 (Winter 1981), pp. 151-63.

Smith, Anthony. "The Future of the Fourth Estate," in Warren K. Agee, Phillip H. Ault, and Edwin Emery, Perspectives on Mass Communications, Harper and Row, New York, N.Y., 1982.

Smith, Anthony. Goodbye Gutenberg: The Newspaper Revolution of the 1980s, Oxford University Press, New York, N.Y., 1980.

Smith, Anthony, ed. Newspapers and Democracy: International Essays on a Changing Medium, MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass., 1980.

Smith, Anthony. The Geopolitics of Information: How Western Culture Dominates the World, Oxford University Press, New York, N.Y., 1980.

Smith, Anthony. "All the News That Fits in the Databank," Saturday Review, 6:13 (June 23, 1979), pp. 18-19.

Smith, Gilbert P. "Home Delivery by Electronics," The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 624 (May/June 1979), pp. 8-9.

Snider, Paul B. "Great Britain's Videotex Permits TV Viewers Picture or Text Option," Journalism Quarterly, 58:2 (Summer 1981), pp. 186-91.

Springer, P. Gregory. "Farewell, My Lovely (Typewriter)," The Quill, 69:4 (April 1981), pp. 14-15.

Stulce, Rebekah B. "The Effect of Electronic Writing and Editing Equipment on the News Copy of a Newspaper: A Content Analysis of Selected Front Pages of the Knoxville News-Sentinel," unpublished masters thesis, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, 1976.

Sulzberger, Arthur Ochs. "Today's Challenges/Tomorrow's Opportunities," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1331 (September 26, 1979), pp. 342-44.

Teschner, Donald V. and Jurasits, Sara J. "Jacksonville Newspapers Take a Giant Step Forward with the TPS/6000," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1314 (March 23, 1979), pp. 21-36.

"The Media Scene: What Will It Look Like?" Editor and Publisher, 115:12 (March 20, 1982); pp. 18-19.

Thien, Richard. "Making Technology Work for You: Some Rules to Work By," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1378 (December 7, 1978), pp. 495-97.

Todd, Kenneth R. "Computerized Circulation at the Indianapolis Star and News," ANPA RI Bulletin, No. 1299 (October 4, 1975).

Toffler, Alvin. The Third Wave, Bantam Books, New York, N.Y., 1981.

Toffler, Alvin. Future Shock, Bantam Books, New York, N.Y., 1971.

Turner, Tim L. "Newspaper Systems in the 1980s," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1338 (October 31, 1979), pp. 432-36.

Tydeman, John (and others). Teletext and Videotext in the United States, McGraw-Hill, New York, N.Y., 1982.

Udell, Jon G. "The Newspaper of the Next Decade," in Michael Emery and Ted Curtis Smythe, eds., Readings in Mass Communication: Concepts and Issues in the Mass Media, fifth edition, W.C. Brown, Dubuque, Iowa, 1983.

Ungaro, Joseph M. "The 7 Things You Need to Know About Pagination," The Bulletin of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, No. 655 (November 1982), pp. 22-23.

Ungaro, Joseph M. "State of the Art," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1329 (October 10, 1979), pp. 397-400.

Ungaro, Joseph M. "State of the Art," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1305 (November 22, 1978), pp. 469-72.

Walker, Tom. "Technology: Although Costly, Color Scanner Can Make Difference in Quality," Presstime, 5:2 (February 1983), pp. 40-41.

Walker, Tom. "Computers Give New Life to Morgues: Special Report," Presstime, 4:12 (December 1982), pp. 4-9.

Warner, Fred L. "Newspapers Need Backup in Case of Power Outage," Presstime, 1:1 (October 1979), pp. 40-42.

Westley, Bruce H. "The Automated Newsroom," in News Editing, third edition, Houghton Mifflin, Boston, 1980.

Whitehead, Ralph, Jr. "John Naisbitt: Tomorrow's News Today," The Quill, 70:4 (April 1982), pp. 18-21.

Williams, Frederick. The Communications Revolution, Sage Publications, Beverly Hills, Calif., 1982.

Wilken, Earl. "Electronic Pagination Demystified; Installations/Sales Gain Momentum," Editor and Publisher, 115:13 (March 27, 1982), pp. 38-41.

Wilken, Earl, ed. "Two Connecticut Dailies Share Front-End Computer System/Central Database," Editor and Publisher, 115:3 (January 16, 1982), pp. 26, 30.

Wilken, Earl, ed. "Marketing Plans Set for Major Data Bases," Editor and Publisher, 115:2 (January 9, 1982), p. 26.

Wilken, Earl, ed. "1st U.S. Installation of System 90 Completed by Anderson Newspapers," Editor and Publisher, 115:2 (January 9, 1982), p. 26.

Wilken, Earl, ed. "Full-Page Pagination System Onstream at WRN," Editor and Publisher, 114:13 (March 28, 1981), p. 30.

Wilken, Earl, ed. "Robots are Headed for Newspaper Mailrooms and Reelrooms," Editor and Publisher, 114:7 (February 14, 1981), pp. 35, 41.

Wood, Thomas H. "Systems: Spirit of '76: Depreciating New Technology," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1236 (August 27, 1976), pp. 309-14.

Yelen, Donald. "Making a Remote System Work," ANPA R.I. Bulletin, No. 1307 (December 7, 1978), pp. 493-95.